Libraries Linking Idaho Steering Committee Meeting

September 27, 2007

9:00am – 4:00pm

Purpose:  To collect and discuss ideas pertaining to the initiation, planning, and evaluation of Libraries Linking Idaho (LiLI) programs and services. 

Meeting Leader:
Gina Persichini




Facilitator:

Shirley Hansen

Recorder:

Kelly Caldwell/Nancy Reese

Agenda:

	What
	Who
	Process

	Welcome, Introductions, Agenda Review
	Shirley Hansen
	

	Perceptions of Idaho’s Digital Natives
	All
	Discussion

	Updates from ICFL

· State Librarian’s Update

· CONTENTdm Follow-up
	Ann Joslin

Gina/Ann
	Information

	LiLI Programs Updates

· LiLI Databases

· LILI Unlimited
	Charlotte Fowles (via Shirley)

Gina Persichini
	Information

	MidMorning Break
	
	

	LSTA & LiLI Unlimited
	All
	Feedback Discussion

	eAudioBooks Collection Update
	Gina Persichini
	Information

	Networking Lunch
	
	

	Networking News

· Updates from Participants

· News from OCLC Directors Day
	All

Joe Reiss, Kathleen O’Connor, Marilyn Moody, Gina Persichini
	Information



	Future of the ILS 
(break included)

· Nationwide Trends

· Status within Idaho  

· Future Possibilities
	All
	Discussion

	Next Steps

· Review of Next Steps

· Next Meeting Date

· Agenda Items
	All
	


Attendees:  Gina Persichini, Lynn Baird, Cora Caldwell, Marilyn Moody, Marcia Beckwith, Steve Poppino, Stephanie Bailey-White, Joe Reiss, Frank Nelson, Kay Flowers, Leann Wicks, Kathleen O’Connor, Sue Niewenhous, Julie Woodford, Jennifer Hall, Shirley Hansen, Jan Wall, Erin McCusker, Cindy Erickson, Jane Somerville, Mary DeWalt, Ann Joslin
Agenda Review – We will take the items on the agenda out of order to allow Ann Joslin, who was called away to another meeting for a while, to be available for some of the conversations. 
LiLI Databases:  Charlotte was unable to attend in person, but asked Shirley to share the following:   I regret that I cannot attend your meeting today, but I am in northern Idaho giving LiLI-D Star Training. The last two months have been very busy with LiLI-D Star trainings taking place around the state. As of yesterday, 8 full-day (K-14) workshops had been held with an attendance of 110 (including 5 teachers) and 8 ½ day workshops in Nampa (including K-6, 7-14, Business, Health, and Books) with an attendance of 53. Today and tomorrow I am in Post Falls offering 4 ½ day workshops. The remaining workshops in Blackfoot, St. Anthony, and Buhl will be given October 30-Nov.2. 

These workshops have been a departure from past LiLI-D workshops in that all have been held in computer labs and the majority of the sessions have been held in high schools. This change in location has provided an opportunity for many librarians who have not attended training sessions in the past to attend without having to travel to the larger cities. It has also opened up the training to teachers in the area. A lot of time was spent creating training handbooks for the participants. It is the hope that these handbooks will continue to be a useful resource for the attendees when they are back in their libraries and need a quick refresher to using the databases. I have left copies of the four training handbooks so that you can see what is included in them.

LILI Unlimited Update

 Gina shared the following:

· Just completed 4 interlibrary loan training sessions for new users.  A fifth session will be offered for the secondary school librarians in the Meridian school district on November 2nd.

· CatExpress training has been delivered through webinars.

· As we have a lot of users who are new to ILL, we need to send out some reminders about the ILL SABLE course that covers ILL Guidelines and some etiquette issues.

· A number of libraries are interested in some advanced ILL training. OCLC has some new features and I’m hearing that we can cover them through short webinars.   The only reason they haven’t been offered yet is scheduling.  The list of training being provided through the Commission has been quite full.  I have delayed scheduling the advanced sessions, which will cover Custom Holdings, Deferred Requests, and workflow, until I could find a time when it wouldn’t be lost in the sea of all the other training events going on.

· Information about ILL Direct Request was sent out to charter LiLI-U libraries in mid-September.  Charter members that turn on the feature and try it for 6 months will be able to request $50 off their 2008 OCLC invoice.  An article will be in the next ICFL news with information about the feature and links to instructions to turn it on.  The feature is already enabled with any accounts created this year.

· What’s ahead for LiLI Unlimited?

· Advanced ILL training

· Retention of current participants

· Open enrollment in the Spring

· Investigating methods to get more unique holdings into the database

LiLI eAudioBooks Collection Update (Gina)
· Accounts have been created for each library jurisdiction. That means each public library district has one account and each school district has one account.

· Libraries with existing accounts prior to October 1st will not notice any change.

· While we’ve set up a referring URL authentication through the LiLI Portal, libraries will be able to submit their IP address to NetLibrary for automatic authentication from within the library.  In addition, libraries with other remote patron authentication services in place using patron barcodes will be able to use that for access to NetLibrary.

· NetLibrary has sent marketing materials all public, academic, and secondary school libraries.

· Overview Webinars have begun.  32 individuals have attended webinars so far.  63 more are registered to attend those scheduled through mid-October. 

· Face to face training will take place beginning October 18th when we’ll be in Post Falls.  Face to face training includes 4 mini-sessions including:

· A repeat of the Overview

· 5 Essentials for success

· Marketing

· Going Portable, where users will have hands-on practice downloading eaudiobooks

· A Press Release is going out statewide this week to announce this new service

· The website is full with information including the title lists, training information, FAQs, links to tested mp3 players, a statement about iPods, and a link to download the MARC records for all those eaudiobooks

· MARC records for the books can be downloaded in a batch. As titles are added to the collection, smaller batches will be available with the records for the newly added titles.  Announcements about the available of new titles (and their records) will be made via LibIdaho.

· The dispute between OCLC/NetLibrary and Recorded Books is still going on.  Online updates indicate that depositions will take place at least through February 2008.  Due to some questions from the library community, an update regarding the matter will be sent out to LibIdaho in Ann’s name.

· OCLC has sent out a box of marketing materials to libraries which includes highlighters, posters, table tents, bookmarks, buttons, brochures, and more.  Additional items can be ordered by the libraries at no charge.

Networking News - Updates from LSC Participants

· The Lynx Consortium has entertained interest from potential new members in Burley and Rupert.  The consortium is excited about the potential of develop and adding new libraries.  Growth possibilities bring courier issues for the consortium to a new height.  

· Lewis Clark State College is embarking on the accreditation process.  

· The Washington-Idaho Network (WIN) has done some upgrading of their databases and solved some ISBN issues.  They are also studying courier services and patterns for delivery routes.

· VALNet is doing very well.  

· ICFL’s Eastern Field Office now has a mini computer lab that is fully operational with 4 laptops (wireless).  The lab can be used in house or packed up to be used at another site.

· College of Southern Idaho is considering networking options.  Also, CSI now has an electronic display set up with old photos of the campus.

· Boise School District is building 6 new schools and will consolidate 4 elementary school into 2, and 2 middle schools into 1 school.

· BSU is seeing growth in enrollment and is work on a comprehensive plan for addressing it.

· Cora Caldwell (Gooding High School) is working 1 day per week at the Idaho School for the Deaf and Blind.

· University of Idaho library has had some changes in administration.  They are working on their Strategic Plan to being Idaho to the rest of the world.  They will have two staff retiring soon.  And, they are working on a project in Sandpoint.

· Ada Community Library is taking a look at how local growth is affecting the district library.  They are trying to coordinate efforts among libraries in the area.  Ada Community recently relocated the Hidden Springs branch to a space dedicated to library service.

· Gina reports that the Idaho State Historical Society is working on finding methods to make the items in the Public Archives and Research Library more accessible to the public.

· Erin McCusker reports that 2 libraries in her region have recently passed bonds (Lizard Butte and Garden Valley).  The Boise Basin Library District is currently hosting a Smithsonian Exhibit called “New Harmonies.”  There is a new Direct of the Jerome Public Library, where MTV recently held an open casting call for their show, “Made.”  And, the Hailey Public Library will soon have a new Director.

· The Stanley library installed wireless last fall and has noticed a lot of activity with it over the summer.  They are currently seeking land for a new facility with intent to build approximately 10 years out.

· The Library Consortium of Eastern Idaho reports much excitement about eaudiobooks.   They also shared comments about the LSTA grant process indicating that the regulations make it too restrictive and too difficult. They will not be submitting any grant applications as a result.
· Jan Wall reported that Fernwood branch library is currently closed due to 1 vacancy and an injured staff member.  Kootenai-Shoshone Area Libraries are still undergoing construction.  And, the Coeur d’Alene library recently held a grand opening of their new building.

· Idaho State University has one staff member retiring soon, Larry Murdock.  The library will be celebrating its 30th anniversary this fall.  The library is working with the Meridian School District as ISU has 1/3 interest in a building; they are considering a joint facility

ICFL Update (Ann Joslin, State Librarian)

· Ann has met with both fiscal analysts for the agency.  ICFL has submitted a request for an enhancement for the Read to Me program that includes an increase of over $1 million for the program.  

· Mrs. Otter, the Summer Reading Ambassador, made a number of trips throughout the state attending summer reading events at libraries.

· ICFL is introducing draft legislation to create a state digital repository for state documents.

· Ann recently attended the BCR (Bibliographical Center for Research) Board meeting.  Dawn Wittman, from the Lewiston City Library, is now a member of that Board.  BCR is working on developing a plan for the organization’s future.  

· ICFL will be hosting a booth in the Exhibit Hall at the ILA Annual Conference with the “Getting Groovy” theme.  

LSTA & LiLI Unlimited

The 2008 LSTA Guide includes a statement in the section for Networking and Resource Sharing projects that says “Beginning with LSTA FY 2009, libraries participating in all networking and resource sharing projects may be required to participate in LiLI Unlimited.”

This statement came about when we expanded the Networking projects to allow for single-library automation projects IF the library participates in both LiLI Express and LiLI Unlimited.  While originally we were thinking the single-library automation projects would be a separate application from the traditional networking project application, it was decided that since the focus of both was on resource sharing, they would be combined.

As a result of that expansion and combining, the re-write evolved to imply that LiLI Unlimited would be a requirement for ANY networking project; even those involving a library joining an existing consortium.

Before making that language permanent, the ICFL Management Team, Grants Officer, and LSTA Advisory Council is requesting some feedback.   What implications do you foresee by having LiLI Unlimited participation a requirement for eligibility for LSTA funding for networking projects?

· Could have a negative impact on resource sharing projects to develop courier service.

· Should put this [participating in LiLI Unlimited] back on the consortium to add this level of complexity to their joining members.

· Would be best if it read ‘will be part of a network or consortium’ to be eligible

Perceptions of Idaho’s digital Natives on Public Libraries statewide focus group findings-

Stephanie Bailey-White reported that copies of the report on the focus groups were sent to libraries and trustees about 3 weeks ago.  Some members of the LSC shared that they had not yet received a copy.

Comments on the report:

· Well done

· Impressive

· We have to be fun and entertaining and have very inviting places

· Place was a big issue

· Safety inspector at the school did not like couches due to head lice, fire, or some other health risks

· We are redesigning our physical space; this came in at the right time

· Focus groups sometime say things we want to hear

· Corona screened the kids in their focus groups

· Trustees don’t seem to get it.  How did they receive this document?
· It is 100 pages; a little overwhelming

· How does community play into this? What is the cost of non-resident card?
· Space redesign is hard to address

· We are paying at least someone half time to deal with different issues (obedience)

· Delivering library issues through the web-accessing services on line

· We need to know their perceptions

· Getting kids to take ownership; buy-in helps

· Page 97 –general opinions about libraries-role of school libraries-what I got in from the report was mostly focused on public libraries.
· Was their anything on hours or not being open late enough?

· We are not training them from the beginning; we are working from an old model. We need a new model

· Teach us how to use the library. This is not taught in school anymore
· Need basic skills being taught

· Not a lot of K-12 schools have libraries. The first time they might be experiencing libraries is in high school or college

· Library is mostly being used for testing

· Need to talk to the superintendent of schools

· Erase the lines between school and public on state level. We’re starting to make a difference. It will take a while to get there.
· Share this information with Anne Abrams; She needs to hear this information
Stephanie Bailey-White asked participants to mail ICFL with any other ideas. ICFL staff would love to hear how people are using the report on the local level. We can share those ideas through the website or on the LibIdaho mailing list.
Content DM and Digitization
Charlotte was not able to attend the meeting, but shared the following about I-Docs and other digital projects:

“A lot is happening in this area and I wish I could be with you today for the discussion. 

I-Docs and its five other collections are continuing to grow. Besides the I-Docs collection (geared towards secondary school student Idaho government information needs from 1999 to the present), we have four public libraries which are all working on their digital collections. They are at various stages of their collection building. Those public libraries include: Rupert, Bear Lake, Lewiston City, and Boise Public. The last two have their collections visible, but are not finished. The other two libraries are in the early stages of their collection creation and are not visible to the public at this time. ICFL also began collecting all Idaho State digital publications beginning with 2007.

I have recently received inquiries from one public and one private library in Idaho regarding the building of digital collections and their interest in joining a larger group (like I-Docs).

ISU and ICFL are in the process of combining their/our CONTENTdm hosted license. All of our collections will be housed in one database and the two institutions will be sharing the cost. During the next few months we will be designing a main page that all of these digital collections will link from as well as designing pages for each of the individual digital collections. There have also been preliminary discussions about purchasing a multi-site server license for Idaho. I attended a two-day digitization meeting in Portland where many of the topics that we are dealing with in Idaho were discussed. Boise State University was also represented at this meeting by Alan Virta and Gloria Ostrander – Dykstra. I will be attending the Persistence of Memory Conference in Seattle later this year.

If you have any questions or comments regarding LiLI-D or the digital projects, please feel free to contact me directly.”

An update from the previous meeting:  

At the May meeting of the LiLI Steering Committee, Ann Joslin asked participants about their current or planned use of CONTENTdm. There was interest in investigating a potential group subscription to the service. ICFL staff collected some information from the libraries that indicated they were using it or were considering using the software, and investigated some options with OCLC.  

While ICFL staff believe there are benefits to statewide licensing, it was clear that we cannot address licensing separate from the other project-planning aspects of collaborative digitization efforts—aspects including interface decisions, protocols, security, tracking digitization stations, etc.  In addition, at the time we were investigating the options, 3 of the organizations we talked with needed to make decisions within a very short amount of time due to budget timelines.  Some of the planning that needs to take place to continue this conversation is in process with the Idaho State Historical Society’s LSTA-funded project.

As a result of those discussions, we learned that there may be some options further down the road to consolidate licenses or even to create a multi-site search interface that links together locally-hosted projects. However, we realized that we are not yet in a position to address those at this time.

Short term actions taken as a result of the conversations included:

· ICFL and ISU coordinated a single, shared CONTENTdm license utilizing OCLC’s hosting service, 

· ICFL is encouraging the Historical Society to seek a coordinated subscription with either the University of Idaho or Boise State University, 

· In the future, ICFL will investigate the possibility of hosting CONTENTdm multi-site server for access through the LiLI Portal to allow end-user searching of multiple CONTENTdm collections and servers in Idaho, and 

· ICFL will update the link to the I-Docs project in the LiLI Portal to a higher-level link, providing more efficient access to the collections contributed by the public libraries partnering with ICFL on the I-Docs project. 

Question from State Librarian: Is there interest in pursuing a statewide multi-site service license in the future?

· What is the role of OCLC?
· Would like a single user interface

· Why not use a federate search engine?

· Like the digital memories at the library of congress?
· Major concern: How do smaller libraries do this? It’s labor intensive. What do we have to do?
· Could we arrange mobile scanning that goes to different areas to gather this information?
· Can ICFL sustain the amount of data that will be collected?
· Need guidelines at the local level, like I-Docs
· And guidelines at the state level, like what has been developed by LSTA-funded projects
· Appreciate ICFL and all the work they have down with this

· There is a person Payette who is starting a digitizing newspaper articles. Is there anyone in Idaho who has a scanner for newspaper articles? CSI may have one.
Update from OCLC Western Directors Day and the Future of the ILS
OCLC is soon to release a new publication on social networking and privacy issues. One of the presentations included some bits of data that will be included in the publication. The presentation, according to Gina, appeared as if the publication will have some nice tie-ins to the recent Idaho report on the perceptions of Digital Natives. 

OCLC’s WorldCat Local project is moving along.  It appears that Ohio State will be operational in late 2007.  A number of libraries are interested in learning more about WorldCat Local.  It doesn’t have circulation functions, but presentations at the Director’s Day meeting indicated that adding circulation functionality might be an option in the future.

Meanwhile, Idaho libraries are finding themselves in a tough place in regard to automation.  What is the future of the OPAC or automated catalogs for Idaho’s libraries?

· Rumor heard that British Columbia is moving to Evergreen (open source) as is King County, Washington.  Heard that the system doesn’t interface well with OCLC.

· Any system still needs to support our backroom activities

· We might want to call King County about the Evergreen system and see how it’s working for them. Maybe bring them to a future meeting?

· To go open source, we need programmers

· What about WorldCat Local?  No circulation function.

· Library Consortium of Eastern Idaho has created a checklist of functions/features they will use when investigating potential new systems. Cindy Erickson will send that to LiLI Steering Committee members.

· Washington-Idaho (or University of Idaho) created a similar list years ago and ended up throwing it away after spending 3 years working on a list

· Important to link OPAC to Google

· I spend a lot of my resources just on the catalog

· I like the idea that librarians would be involved in the design of an open-source system

· Liability of Evergreen:  Who is doing the support?

· We should consider a vendor grill:  Bring in vendors and ask them some hard questions about their systems.

· Kay Flowers may have a connection to bring in to meet with this group (View from the top; ALA)

· Could we get an update on WorldCat Local?  There will be some at the ILA conference next week.

· We would also like to invite Pamela Bailey, Executive Director OCLC Western, to a future LSC meeting as we invited the Executive Director of BCR in the past.

· We should consider a summit/meeting to talk about the future of the ILS.  Conversation needs to be broader than just that, though….  
· Are we talking about the ILS as we know it now?  Or what that might look like in the future?

· Maybe a regional summit.

Next Meeting Date:
January 24, 2007

